
Please Note: These minutes are pending Board approval. 
Board of Education 

Newtown, Connecticut 
 

Minutes of the Board of Education meeting on March 20, 2018 at 7:00 pm in the Council Chambers. 
 
 M. Ku, Chair    L. Rodrigue 
 R. Harriman-Stites, Vice Chair J. Evans-Davila 
 D. Cruson, Secretary   R. Bienkowski 

D. Leidlein (absent)   D. Rosenthal, Ex-Officio 
 J. Vouros    7 Staff  

A. Clure (absent)   1 Press  
D. Delia    22 Public 
Rory Edwards 

 
Mrs. Ku called the meeting to order at 7:02 p.m. 
MOTION: Mr. Cruson moved that the Board of Education go into Executive Session to discuss an 
attorney-client privileged communication regarding steps for addressing a personnel matter AND 
invite in Dr. Rodrigue and Mr. Bienkowski. Mrs. Harriman-Stites seconded. Motion passes 
unanimously. 
 
Item 1 – Executive Session 
Executive session ended at 7:15 pm 
Item 2 – Pledge of Allegiance 
Item 3 – Celebration of Excellence 
Postponed until later in the meeting. 
 
Item 4 – Consent Agenda 
MOTION: Mr. Cruson moved that the Board of Education approve the consent agenda which includes 
the minutes of March 6, 2018, with the noted correction, the donation to Newtown Middle School, the 
resignation for retirement of Robin Walker, and the correspondence report. Mrs. Harriman-Stites 
seconded. Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Item 5 – Public Participation 
Item 3 – Celebration of Excellence 
Dr. Rodrigue stated that there are actually two celebrations of excellence and that we’re waiting for 
the arrival of one of those groups. However Dr. Rodrigue said that she would like to recognize all of 
the members of the Board of Education at this time because March is Board of Education member 
appreciation month. She noted that she speaks on behalf of the students, staff, administrators and 
members of the community when she says to them, “Thank you for your ongoing efforts to make 
critical decisions that support our entire school system. You have demonstrated your support of the 
District, our students, staff and families through your diligence, hard work and integrity.” Gifts of 
thanks, which included notepads with Dr. Rodrigue’s favorite quote from Mark Twain, “Out of the 
public schools grows the greatness of a nation”, were then passed out to all Board of Education 
members. 
 
Item 6 – Reports 
Chair Report:  
Mrs. Ku reported that she, Dr. Rodrigue and Ron Bienkowski have been attending Legislative Council 
meetings and the Education Committee meetings. She stated that they have been answering 
questions and that she will make sure that the first set of questions, as well as the second set of  
questions that they are currently working on, get posted on the Board of Education district website. 
Mark Pompano will be attending an executive session to discuss security this Thursday, March 22nd. 
Mrs. Ku asked the Board members to start thinking about a possible day for a retreat in April. She will 
send out an e-mail with some possible dates for their consideration. Mrs. Ku reported that she  
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attended an interesting information session called “A Day on the Hill in Hartford” on March 15th. They 
spoke of a “Rainy Day Fund” and the co-chair of the Education Committee stated that there was $900 
million put into this fund at the end of the budget process last year. The co-chair is hoping to use that 
money to restore some of the funding to the districts but that won’t happen unless we write letters, etc. 
Also they are reviewing the Student Data Privacy Act, the Education of Expelled Students, and 
Senate Bill 364 Special Education Funding (and information on this was passed out at the March 6, 
2018 BOE meeting). Finally Mrs. Ku said that she wanted to thank Dr. Rodrigue and the 
administration for ensuring that our students were safe and able to express and voice their opinions 
during the national walkout on March 14, 2018. She recently attended a CABE workshop where she 
heard about different levels of participation and how this was handled around the state, and 
appreciated the decisions made in our District and the sensitivity with which it was handled. 
 
Mr. Delia asked about the Rainy Day Fund and the $900 million that is there. Is this something that we 
have to ask for? 
Mrs. Ku said that it is part of the General Fund, similar to the Rainy Day Fund our Town has, and that 
there would have to be a really big push for it to be used. However given the funds that have been cut 
from districts around the state, you could argue that “Now is a rainy day”… 
 
Mr. Bienkowski stated that a lot of that Rainy Day Fund has come from accelerated tax receipts due to 
the change in Federal tax law. People paid what they normally would have paid in January or 
December so it’s like an accrued revenue that would be associated with the current fiscal year. 
 
Superintendent’s Report: 
Dr. Rodrigue said that she would like to hold back somewhat on the Superintendent’s Report as this is 
a long agenda and she does have two lengthy discussion topics with the Transportation Task Force 
and the discussion regarding the school calendar. However she did want to comment on the 
respectful discourse and feedback that has come forward from the community and staff on a variety of 
issues. Dr. Rodrigue stated that she welcomes these thoughts, as it helps her to review both sides, 
gather more information and make an informed decision as regards everything from snow days to a 
walkout. She thanked the community for this input and reiterated that she is also available by e-mail 
or phone. In addition, Dr. Rodrigue thanked her staff and administration for their coordination and 
planning for the walkout on March 14th. Amidst a lot of challenges and opinions, they really focused 
on giving secondary students a voice. She was at the high school and Mrs. Evans Davila was at the 
middle school, and our students were respectful throughout the designated time. On both campuses, 
students were safe and appreciative that we allowed them to voice their opinions on this very 
important topic. On a final note, Dr. Rodrigue said that she’s hoping the weather allows her to get 
away with only an early dismissal for tomorrow but that no decision will be made until then. 
 
Committee Reports: 
Curriculum & Instruction Committee – Mr. Vouros stated that it was reported to them that 
perseverance is a word that is used in the elementary math classrooms. It’s articulated by the children 
and they know what it means and how to use it. Perseverance with problem solving takes work to 
instill in students and Mrs. Pierce (Math/Science specialist at Head O’Meadow) highlighted where they 
believe the program resources in Stepping Stones provide students with plenty of opportunities to 
solve authentic math problems that they would encounter in the real world. Mrs. Evans Davila 
discussed how they are working with Growth Mindset to focus on students’ self-perception and  
confidence when facing challenging work that requires repeated trials. Students are now being given 
the opportunity to arrive at the correct answer in a number of different ways that make sense. The 
exploration of process when a student arrives at an incorrect answer contributes to gains in student 
proficiency as well.  Both high achieving and struggling students’ needs are being met. Math/Science 
specialists are collaborating across grades K - 6 for a smooth transition for students from elementary 
school to Reed. Mr. Vouros said that “It’s all good!” 
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Newsletter -Mrs. Ku reported that the budget newsletter has gone out and thanked Mr.Cruson, on 
behalf of the committee, for making this happen. She also thanked him for handling all the 
correspondence that has been coming in as a result of the many issues going on right now. 
 
Policy Committee – Mrs. Harriman-Stites reported that the Policy Committee meeting didn’t happen 
because of the snow cancellation. There is one scheduled for tomorrow, however, weather permitting. 
Mrs. Ku stated that she and Mrs. Harriman-Stites have been involved with paraeducator negotiations 
and will update everyone at their first opportunity. 
Student Representative Reports -  
There was no student representative at the meeting at that time so Mrs. Ku went on to the Financial 
Report. 
 
Financial Report : 
MOTION: Mrs. Harriman-Stites moved that the Board of Education approve the financial report for the 
month ending February 28, 2018. Mr. Cruson seconded. Mr. Bienkowski reviewed his Monthly 
Financial Report Summary. Motion passes unanimously. 
Item 7 – Old Business 
Item 8 – New Business 
Transportation Task Force II Presentation – 
Dr. Rodrigue stated that earlier in the year a Transportation Task Force was convened to review the 
entire system as it related to the current school start times. She emphasized that this team, composed 
of parents, staff, administrators, as well as Dr. Ku, reviewed every aspect of the transportation system 
looking at any viable options, or tweaks that could be made, that would make the system more 
palatable for students, families and staff. These efforts managed to alleviate some of the concerns 
that were raised in the fall and throughout the year. Dr. Rodrigue said that a sub-committee of this 
Task Force, led by Chris Moretti, is presenting this evening and they have worked diligently to show 
the process that the Task Force subcommittee took, the options reviewed, the information and the 
data that was used and the final recommendation being made this evening. She thanked them again 
for all their hard work and introduced Chris Moretti. 
 
Chris Moretti welcomed everyone and stated that he was there to share the Task Force 
subcommittee’s conversations, discussions and struggles, as well as their recommendations for next 
steps. He prefaced his presentation by saying that this was extremely complicated work. That if you 
pulled one thread, the whole blanket unraveled and if you solved an issue, two more were created or 
two were undone. The committee members learned very quickly that everyone was not going to get 
everything they brought to the table and were hoping to resolve. Therefore their goal was to: 
 

1) Resolve as many of the issues as they could; 
2) Reduce the impact of those that were unsolvable; 
3) To do so in a manner that was equitable for all stakeholders; 
4) And the members agreed to not pass on a great plan in search of a perfect one. 

 
He reiterated again that they had come to believe, as they were the 2nd Task Force that has spent 
months researching this, that there was no perfect plan. 
Chris Moretti reviewed the Task Force subcommittee’s plan in great detail through a PowerPoint 
presentation. In the end they were able to check their 6 Priority Boxes: 
 

1) Stagger school times; 
2) Buses on time to schools; 
3) Student down time; 
4) Shuttle/Crowding; 
5) Length of ride; 
6) Parent Pick-Up/Dismissal 
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Their recommendation proposal affects AM bus times only. It is more equitable between elementary 
and Reed students. The average estimated elementary bus ride increase is 8-12 minutes. The 
average estimated Reed decrease is 11-21 minutes. 
 
The ride lengths with the Proposed System using THIS Year’s enrollment and routes: 
 

Ride Length Percentage of Runs 
25 – 35 minute bus ride 46% 
36 – 45 minute bus ride 36% 
46 – 50 minute bus ride 18% 

 
82% of bus rides are 25- 45 minutes. 
 
The Task Force Committee II’s Recommendation for Fall 2018: 
 
Staggered Start Times 
Reed Intermediate – 8:55 am – 3:27 pm (6 hours 32 minutes) 
Elementary Schools – 9:05 am – 3:37 pm (6 hours 32 minutes) 
 
Dr. Rodrigue asked Chris Moretti to call up his Task Force members so that they could be recognized 
and thanked. The members are: Michelle Ku (Board of Education), Lorrie Rodrigue 
(Superintendent/Central Office), Administrators Jill Beaudry (Reed), and Tim Napolitano (Sandy  
Hook), Tanja Vadas (Central Office), Rich Dufour (All-Star Transportation), Teachers Liane Cohagen 
(Middle Gate), Tracy Galassi (Hawley) and Jess Fonovic (Reed), Parents Laura Brennan (Hawley, 
Reed, NMS) and Katie Burke (Head O’Meadow). 
 
Chris Moretti (Hawley Principal) thanked everyone again for all their time and effort. He then asked if 
anyone had any questions for the committee. 
 
Mr. Cruson asked where the committee got their statistics on industry standards. 
Chris Moretti answered “All-Star Transportation”. Mrs. Ku stated that she also reviewed surrounding 
towns and the length of the bus ride was dependent on the density of the town. Mr. Cruson restated 
that in addition to the industry standard, Mrs. Ku looked at a more local standard. She answered 
“yes”, and that it fell under 60 minutes (but some were close to 60 minutes). 
 
Mr. Delia thanked the committee and asked if we have to pay for hourly employees to stay with 
students (that have down time while wait for buses). Chris Moretti said that there was a need to  
increase supervision by support staff this year so there was an additional cost. Mr. Delia asked if this 
would be needed next year with their proposal. Chris Moretti stated that there will be no additional 
cost because the student down time has been eliminated with this proposal. 
 
Mr. Delia said that he was worried about increasing the length of the bus ride for elementary students 
in the morning and feels that this is a long time for a 5 year old. Katie Burke responded that the only 
other option is to keep things as they are this year and this over burdens the teachers. Mr. Cruson 
stated that he shares Mr. Delia’s concern but feels it is doable. Currently his elementary child’s ride is 
over 40 minutes. 
 
Chris Moretti stated that some bus rides will remain less but with this proposal equitability will be 
shared by all and at least it’s a longer ride in the am and not the pm. 
 
Mrs. Harriman-Stities said that she is “not thrilled” with needing to increase some of the bus rides in 
the morning but is looking at the equitability. With this proposal it will be much more equitable. She 
asked Tim Napolitano for his thoughts about Sandy Hook School with an estimated average 43  
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minute am ride this year. Tim said that he hasn’t gotten a lot of parent complaints and that the children 
seem okay to him in the morning. Katie Burke said that she has heard from a Sandy Hook parent that 
a lot of parents haven’t spoken up about it because of the bus accommodation provided (because of 
12/14). They thought the bus ride length would get better next year when this accommodation is no 
longer needed. Katie stressed that she is not putting down their plan but sharing feedback. This 
parent also felt that drop-offs have increased. Mr. Cruson stated that he isn’t surprised by what  
Mrs. Burke is sharing. This was a one year busing plan put into place so Reed students that were at 
SHS on 12/14 didn’t have to return to SHS. 
 
Mr. Delia stated that he is concerned about teacher time. Tracy Galassi, who is a committee member 
and a 3rd grade teacher at Hawley, said that the current bus situation this year has taken away from 
teachers’ time in both the morning and the afternoon. It has impacted faculty times, parent teacher 
conferences, professional development and prep time. 
 
Mrs. Harriman-Stites thanked everyone for adjusting and making the best of a difficult situation. She 
feels that ride time is important but the morale of the staff is a big issue. If this plan fixes that problem, 
it’s a very important piece of the proposal. 
 
Dr. Rodrigue praised the Task Force subcommittee again for the great job that they did on this 
recommendation as it has been two years of trying to find the best plan. Students might need to ride 
the bus 5 to10 minutes longer but she agrees with Chris Moretti that we have to get to the point of 
what is reasonable. Overall Dr. Rodrigue stated that she feels this is the best plan we can possibly 
find. 
 
Mr. Vouros thanked the staff for the culture and climate in this district and for their patience, 
understanding and trust in the Board of Education. They worked with administrators, staff and parents 
regarding the importance of changing to later start times for our NMS and NHS students. The 
research shows the benefits of more sleep time for them. 
 
Mr. Delia asked if we have any data on the effect of the later start time on absenteeism and tardiness 
for NMS and NHS students. Dr. Rodrigue stated that we are collecting data and that she will get it for 
him. 
 
Mr. Delia asked if it was considered to put additional support for elementary teachers into this 
proposal.  Dr. Rodrigue said that this plan alleviates the need for additional support as students no 
longer have the down time waiting for buses where they need to be supervised. However, she also  
noted that, separate from the school start time issue, she recognizes the need for additional support 
for our elementary teachers. 
 
Mr. Delia stated that he is worried about student safety with potentially more drop-offs and more cars. 
Tracy Galassi, as a parent and teacher on the committee, said that she feels there has never been a 
safety issue at Hawley because they have adjusted for it. Tim Napolitano agreed that SHS does have 
more drop offs in the am but they also have adjusted for it to make it safe. Katie Burke feels that we’ll 
see a lot more drop offs of elementary students in the morning because for parents who work, it’s 
easier for them to be able to drop off their children in the morning. She feels all elementary schools 
should plan for this in the beginning of the year and is especially concerned about Head O’Meadow. 
 
Jill Beaudry said that at Reed Intermediate they have 600+ students and their biggest priority is 
safety. Reed started an hour later this year and they had an issue with getting buses through at their 
stoplight but Newtown PD has made it better. Safety is not compromised! 
 
Chris Moretti said that the beauty of this Task Force is that everyone looked at the issues through 
their own lens. By the time they were finished, not all agreed but they came to understand where  
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everyone was coming from. He reiterated that he feels the Committee addressed the 6 points as best 
as possible. 
 
Mr. Vouros stated that he believes this will be a “work in progress” and that in the fall we will need to 
revisit and monitor these transportation issues, as he knows our elementary Principals will. He shares 
the concern about Head O’Meadow and the potential for increased drop offs and this will have to be 
dealt with. He said that we need to do whatever is best for the children. 
 
Mrs. Harriman-Stites asked what the time frame is for a decision. Mrs. Ku stated that she hopes to 
conclude by the next Board of Education meeting (April 3, 2018). Therefore if anyone has further 
questions, please let her or Dr. Rodrigue know before that time. 
 
Mr. Delia asked the Task Force subcommittee if they all feel that this proposed plan is a safe 
alternative. They all said yes. 
 
Mrs. Ku thanked everyone on the Task Force subcommittee and said how much she appreciated all 
the work that went into this recommendation and the presentation. She then apologized to the 
audience for the confusion that occurred in that many of them were waiting in the hallway, and that we 
would now have the Celebration of Excellence that many of them had come for, and after that the 
Student Representative Report. 
 
Item 3 – Celebration of Excellence 
Dr. Rodrigue stated that the Board of Education is honored to recognize NHS PTA President, Kat 
Young, and the PTA members involved in the “Nighthawk Challenge” that was held at Newtown High 
School on Sunday, March 11, 2018. There were a variety of teams from around the district involved 
and it brought together families, staff, some athletic teams, and administrators in physical and mental 
competitions ranging from rowing to relay to bounce houses, pie-throwing and cupcake decorating. So 
much work went into this and it was amazing.  The scoreboard was set up like it was the Olympics.  
Many people expressed that they hoped it would be an annual community event. 
 
Kat introduced all those who helped make the Nighthawk Challenge a success and said that they had 
15 teams and 91 competitors. They worked hard to make it an event open to the whole district - staff, 
students, teachers, administrators and families. 
(While waiting for pictures to load for the Nighthawk Challenge, Mrs. Ku saw Alan Colangelo in the 
crowd and took the opportunity to recognize him and Rich Dufour for their work on the Transportation 
Task Force and for being here tonight… Chris Moretti thanked both of them and all of the bus drivers 
for all that they’ve done this year to deal with the change in the start time.) 
 
Everyone enjoyed the pictures from the Challenge. Kat told them that they grossed over $4,000 and 
netted about $3,000. They will split that with the students, who will get to vote on a student cause or 
charity and then the PTA is increasing the scholarships for the seniors and supporting classroom 
grants. Kat was presented a certificate of excellence and she and the PTA members were all thanked 
again by the Board. 
 
Student Representative Report 
Rory Edwards: This Thursday through Sunday (March 22 – 25, 2018) NHS drama will be presenting 
Les Miserables in the new auditorium. The shows will be Thursday, Friday and Saturday at  
7:00 pm and Saturday and Sunday at 2:00 pm. The 100 Nights Dance was held this past Thursday in 
the NHS Cafetorium. The dance is an opportunity for seniors to come together to celebrate the last 
month they are together in high school. The Newtown Police Department will be starting its annual 
Student Police Academy on March 29, 2018 and is open to NHS students.  The Academy lasts for 9 
weeks and meets once a week. It is a program that provides residents and business owners with an  
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overview of the law enforcement functions of the Newtown Police Department and the criminal justice 
system we operate in.  
 
The winter sports season ended last week. Boys basketball ended their season in Shelton with a hard 
fought loss against Amity on Saturday and members of the Blue Blaze Unified basketball team 
travelled to Mohegan Sun and brought the “spread the word to end the word” campaign to the 
women’s NCAA basketball tournament. Baseball, softball, lacrosse, boys’ volleyball, outdoor track and 
tennis are in full swing practicing and preparing for their spring seasons.  
 
This past Wednesday on the one month anniversary of the school shooting in Parkland, Florida a 
large portion of the student body participated in the national school walkout for 17 minutes in the 
parking lot. Student organizers read the names of the 17 victims, as well as the names of victims from 
other shootings. Students demanded action and expressed their frustration with the lack of action on 
gun control since our town went through the same tragedy as Parkland just over 5 years ago. Despite 
that shared frustration, Newtown students remained incredibly respectful throughout the protest. Rory 
thanked Dr. Rodrigue, Mr. Roach and everyone else involved in coordinating with the organizers of 
this event for keeping everyone safe and above all for allowing students to have a voice at this 
important time. 
 
Item 8 – New Business 
First Read of K-1 Math Curriculum:  Mrs. Evans Davila introduced two of our four Math/Science 
specialists at our elementary schools, Chrissie Pierce from Head O’Meadow and Kris Feda from 
Sandy Hook School. She said that Jill Bracksieck from Middle Gate and Amy Hiruo, the newest 
Math/Science specialist from Hawley, came together on this as well. This is a project that’s been 
going on since last school year and Mrs. Evans Davila thanked Maura Drabik, Gael Lynch and Gail 
Maletz for their invaluable assistance in helping to guide this work. She commended the Math/Science 
specialists for all they have achieved in getting this curriculum in prime form, through two committee 
levels and also Curriculum & Instruction. 
 
Chrissie Pierce told the Board that they started this process with Stepping Stones, an online resource 
that they’ve been using for several years, and recognized that they needed to develop curriculum that 
centered around concepts or could be related from year to year. They began by creating units that 
centered around the big ideas in math and from there tried to develop lenses that made sense for 
teachers to be instructing students. What they realized was that lenses lent themselves to be looked  
at from year to year.  Also within all of the units, they have embedded all of the math practice 
standards.  
 
Kris Feda said that as they progressed through the process of putting this curriculum through the 
concept based curriculum development, it allowed them to be able to dig a little deeper about some of 
the questioning that they wanted to use for the students to really be able to get into the conceptual 
understanding of the mathematics they were learning. They took a lot of time with the teachers over 
the summer to think about factual and conceptual questions in math and where they can start 
applying what happened in kindergarten and first grade and make those deeper conceptual 
connections. These questions dig deep into the math practices where we’re engaging the students in 
some really great discourse. So now not only has our use of our resource transitioned into a concept 
based curriculum, it also has helped teachers to be able to develop stronger instructional strategies to 
allow for that conceptual understanding.  
 
Mrs. Evans Davila pointed out that they feel this curriculum would benefit not only experienced 
teachers but could be a real lifeline to someone who comes in new. Also, they did a vertical look to 
make sure it bridges nicely with other grades and have already met with Jess Fonovic at Reed. She is 
thrilled with their work and believes the Board will see it as they read through it.  
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Kris Feda said that as they are able to continue to work with each other, and across schools and 
across grade levels, they are excited to deepen the conceptual instruction 
 
Mr. Delia thanked them for their work and said that he was very impressed. In looking at the 
curriculum, it’s very rigorous and he thinks the children need that. He asked them if there is any 
support that they wish to have or think that they will need to make sure that this is a success. 
Chrissie Pierce said that one support that has been great to have in place is the Project Challenge 
(Gifted & Talented) teacher at all of their buildings. Having the support for the students who need 
enrichment has been very helpful. Kris Feda responded that the opportunity for Professional 
Development would be very helpful as well, and that this would allow teachers to be able to come 
together, ask questions and continue to deepen their instructional strategies. 
 
Mr. Delia asked Mrs. Evans Davila if there was a Professional Development plan in place to support 
this. She said that this is one of the next things they will be talking about in the math curriculum 
committee. 
  
Mrs. Ku thanked Chrissie Pierce and Kris Feda, and stated that this is the 1st read on this curriculum, 
and at the next meeting they hope to vote on it. If anyone has any questions between now and then, 
they should get them to Mrs. Evans Davila. 
 
Mrs. Ku said that she realizes that not everyone was here for the Public Participation agenda item and 
that we are next going to discuss the action on revision to 2017-2018 and 2018-2019 school 
calendars regarding the last day of school. Is there anyone here who would like to specifically speak 
to that agenda item? 
 
Item 5 - Public Participation 
Susan Stewart, 6 Miya Lane, stated that she’d like to request an additional public comment after the 
Board of Education discussion. Mrs. Ku said that there is a second Public Participation after this.  
Ms. Stewart asked if that would be prior to action. Since the public hasn’t heard what the discussion is 
from the Board of Education, she would like to request that the BOE add a public comment time 
before taking any action. Mrs. Ku said that she understands the dilemma but she cannot do this as 
that is not how our Board meetings are conducted. 
 
Ms. Steward stated that her comment, then, for the Board of Education would be to ask that all parties 
be considered – teachers and staff – with any change of the days to the calendar because the Board 
of Education adopted a calendar stating that you could go on vacation starting on June 21st. So if you 
make any change that would affect their plans, she requests that an accommodation be made for 
teachers and/or other staff that have already made plans. Perhaps consider taking those student days 
and making them staff days. If you make them staff days, the people affected would be your 
paraprofessionals who don’t get paid for those days. They don’t get paid on early release days, they 
don’t get paid on snow days, so perhaps give them the opportunity to get paid to come in on those 
days if they choose to. There might be things that they could do such as helping teachers move their 
classrooms or there’s always a need for professional development for paraeducators. They can learn 
how they can better help teachers in the classroom. These are things that I would ask you to consider 
prior to taking action this evening. 
Mrs. Ku thanked Ms. Stewart for her comment 
 
Item 8 – New Business 
Action on Revision to 2017-2018 and 2018-2019 School Calendars Regarding the Last Day of School:  
Dr. Rodrigue stated that she has talked with multiple districts that are in a similar place as we are 
regarding the issue of having used all the snow days that were built into our calendar. She wants to 
communicate with parents and staff about this issue but needs to have direction from the Board of  
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Education. Our 2017-2018 calendar states that the last day of school will be on June 20, 2018, and 
after that, if we have more snow days we need to take away from the Friday of April break, then 
Thursday etc. Our current situation is that we are one day over our built-in snow days and need to 
decide whether to take away from our April break or make the last day of school June 21, 2018, and 
we still don’t know if other weather days are coming. If we take from April break, there will be a high 
absence rate and there won’t be enough substitutes. 
 
Dr. Rodrigue said that there are other options to consider.  We can choose to take from student days 
as there are 180 required and we have 183. We could add to the end of the year and make it a 
Professional Day for teachers. This would reduce the number of student days but still would be within 
State guidelines. As a side note, the State is starting to look at Digital Days where students and staff 
could work digitally on a snow day. This breaks the notion of traditional seat time and Dr. Rodrigue 
feels that we should be open to this in the future. 
 
Mrs. Ku said that Dr. Rodrigue would like to have a decision regarding how we handle the calendar 
this year sooner rather than later. Mrs. Harriman-Stites responded that it is difficult to make decisions 
with more snow days potentially coming. She feels that the only decision that can be made at this time 
is whether we take from April break or continue in June. 
 
Mr. Cruson said that he has trouble with changing the calendar at this point since it is stated on the 
calendar that after June 20th we will begin taking from the April break. Also, like Mrs. Harriman-Stites, 
he has concern around unknown weather coming up. Don’t want to back ourselves in a corner and 
run out of days. 
 
Mr. Delia stated that he has a different take. Teachers work really hard and don’t get a lot of vacation 
time this time of year. He feels the teachers need the mental break in April. 
 
Dr. Rodrigue feels the issue is that the longer we wait to make a decision, the harder it will be for 
people to plan. She did say, however, that she understands the point in that the Board of Education 
did adopt this calendar. She went back and looked at all the calendars for many years past and 
provided those. She said that the Board needs to look at our practice and why those decisions were 
made. 
 
Mrs. Ku asked if it helped to make a decision now on whether we add to June or take away from April. 
Then at the next meeting a decision can be made about what this will look like. 
 
Mr. Vouros said that he feels it is important for students and teachers to have the break in April and, if 
we did take away from April, there won’t be a high productivity on those days. He agrees that we 
shouldn’t plan anything for the end of the year since we don’t know enough yet. However teachers 
want and need professional development so this could be an excellent idea. 
 
Mr. Cruson understands the point Mr. Vouros is making about productivity but feels we will have a 
similar problem for June 21st as we said that school would be ending on June 20th. 
 
MOTION: Mr. Vouros moved that the Board of Education revise the 2017-2018 school calendar, 
which includes five built-in emergency closing make-up days, a last day of school projected as  
June 14th and additional closing make-up days on June 15, 18, 19 and 20 - by adding June 21, 22 
and June 25-29 as additional make-up days, before using any April-break make-up days. Mr. Delia 
seconded. 
 
Mr. Delia feels that by extending for the end of the year, more people will be able to plan. 
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Mr. Vouros feels that at the end of the year, it’s a different scenario. There’s a less negative affect on 
the children and staff than taking away the days in April. 
Mrs. Harriman-Stites has a struggle with this. She agrees with Susan Stewart in that the BOE did say 
that the calendar was ending June 20th. There isn’t a good decision either way. 
 
Mrs. Ku said that, as a parent, her children will miss that day but she needs to make this decision as a 
Board of Education member. She commented that storms this late in the season are very hard. 
Mr. Cruson stated that he does see both sides but his children will go to school in April if needed 
because that is what we decided. 
 
Mrs. Harriman-Stites asked, “Why aren’t Memorial Day and Good Friday under consideration?” 
Dr. Rodrigue stated that those are holidays and are part of the union contract, thus they are harder to 
take from. 
 
Mr. Cruson asked if there are any other considerations that the Board needs to be aware of. 
Dr. Rodrigue said that she believes there is less of an issue with adding to June. What’s the least 
impact? 
 
Vote: 4 ayes, 1 nay (Mr. Cruson).  
 
Mrs. Ku reiterated that the decision on what the end of the year will look like will be made at the next 
Board of Education meeting. 
 
Discussion and Possible Action on Resolution Regarding a Special Education Contingency Line in the 
Budget 
 
MOTION: Mrs. Harriman-Stites moved that 

 
WHEREAS, The Board of Education has included a line item in the budget for Special Education 
Contingency; and 

WHEREAS, The Board of Education recognizes that guidelines for the use of such monies should be 
specified; and 

WHEREAS, The Board of Education policy for the Non-lapsing Education Fund, P3171.1, addresses 
the education non-lapsing account without addressing Special Education Contingency; therefore be it  

RESOLVED, That the Special Education Contingency line item be used for unforeseen Special 
Education expenses that may result from students moving into the district, from court placements, 
from DCYS, from mediated settlements, and changes to IEP’s; and be it further 
 
RESOLVED, That the Special Education Contingency line item be used to cover additional costs that 
are expected to exceed the Special Education budget in total; and be it further;  
 
RESOLVED, That the Special Education Contingency line item be available for expense overages as 
presented to the BOE; for tuition, transportation, teachers, paraeducators, BT’s, BCBA, professional 
services, specialized services, equipment, supplies and materials, or any other expenses required by 
a student’s IEP; and be it further 
 
RESOLVED, That this line item only be used for Special Education purposes for expenditures so 
noted above; and be it further 
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RESOLVED, That the Board of Education request of the Board of Finance that any balance in the 
Special Education Contingency line at the end of the fiscal year be deposited in the non-lapsing 
education fund and be designated for Special Education purposes, and that these monies retain the 
Special Education designation within the account; and be it further 
 
RESOLVED, That prior to any expenditure from the non-lapsing account, the Board of Education will 
vote to authorize such spending, and the Board will expend these funds for such previously 
designated purpose except under extraordinary or emergency circumstances. 

 
Mr. Vouros seconded. 
Mrs. Harriman-Stites asked why we’re making this resolution. 
 
Mrs. Ku said that Mr. Bienkowski gave us a list of these items but we didn’t vote on them as a Board. 
We need to say that this is how we stand on this and be very specific about what we’re talking about. 
 
Mr. Cruson agreed that we need to make it clear. 
Mr. Delia asked if it’s better to be more general. What if something comes up and we need this 
money? 
Mrs. Harriman-Stites feels that there is still some flexibility here with some broad categories.Mr. Delia 
agrees that it is also somewhat broad. 
 
Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Item 9 – Public Participation 
Lynn Edwards, 3 Sand Hill Road -  She is confused as to why the Board of Education ever wanted to 
take away from the April break and hopes that they look into the 2018-19 calendar soon regarding this 
issue as well. She also asked for an explanation regarding the water main break at Head O’Meadow 
and how it impacted our student days. Mrs. Ku said that she would speak to her about this after the 
meeting. 
 
Katie Burke, 48 Taunton Hill Road - As regards to the Transportation Task Force proposal, she feels 
that this is the right plan for teachers and administrators but not for students. With this plan, she 
believes the supervision will be shifted from teachers to bus drivers. She recently took a 30 minute 
bus trip with students and teachers. The bus was chaotic for 30 minutes with supervision. Can you 
imagine what it will be like with just the bus driver and a longer ride? She stated that 72% of the bus 
rides in 2016-17 were 72% or less. Is this fair to the youngest students? Many parents would prefer to 
leave things as they are. 
 
Susan Stewart, 6 Miya Lane - As relates to the transportation proposal, her children attend Sandy 
Hook School and their bus ride is 25 minutes longer and sometimes more than last year and they 
were often late. It has gotten better but it does bother them. They are only a ½ mile from the school. 
Maybe we need to put money in for teachers to be paid for morning and afternoon bus duty. She also 
thanked the Board for the prompt decision on the school calendar. 
 
John Feder, 27 Poverty Hollow Road - He has twin kindergartners at Head O’Meadow and is 
concerned about them riding with the older kids and not being ready for those conversations.  He is 
also concerned about the space issues and security issues so they drive their children to school. 45 
minutes is a long time and he feels that the little ones are being left behind. 
 
Tracy Galassi, 21 Tuttle Road - Stated that she is a teacher at Hawley and has one child there and 
another coming next year. She wanted to reiterate that the Transportation Committee didn’t make 
their decision based on what’s better for teachers. She does feel that it’s difficult to impossible to do it  
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at no cost if things stay the same as this year. Contractually there would need to be a discussion 
about teachers being there to supervise students waiting for buses. 
 
MOTION:  Mr. Cruson moved to adjourn and Mr. Vouros seconded. Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Item 10 – Adjournment 
The meeting adjourned at 10:55 p.m. 
       Respectfully submitted: 
 
 
 
       _________________________________ 
           Daniel J. Cruson, Jr. 
                   Secretary 
 

















- 1 - 
 

NEWTOWN BOARD OF EDUCATION 
MONTHLY FINANCIAL REPORT 

February 28, 2018 
 

SUMMARY 
 

This financial report for the month of February indicates that the Board of Education spent 
approximately $4.2M; $3.8M on salaries with the balance of $.4M for all other objects. 
 
During this month, the Board of Education received the first installment of the Excess Cost and 
Agency Placement Grant based on the December data submission.  This first receipt is based on 
a state calculated rate at 74.5% and amounts to $1,174,420.  This revenue now offsets YTD 
expenditures with the expected balance of $317,716 scheduled for a May receipt offsetting 
anticipated obligations.  This is subject to change based on changes to expenses since December 
and State submissions overall. 
 
With this grant receipt, all the main object accounts, including that which contains tuition, have 
moved to a positive balance position.  The positive projection of January has carried into 
February with modest improvement. 
 
Areas of change from last month include turnover in Certified salaries, additional transition 
receipts, and turnover in Special Education Services salaries (plus $63,000).  Professional 
Services, including legal and evaluations ramped up this month (minus $60,000), Other 
Purchased Services, Tuition (minus $17,000), and Natural Gas price stability and positive usage 
(plus $30,000).   
 
We are optimistic that these balances will hold until the end of the year, and even improve 
somewhat.   
 
February revenue receipts included local tuition and other miscellaneous fees. 
 
 
 
 
 
Ron Bienkowski 
Director of Business 
March 15, 2018 
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TERMS AND DEFINITIONS 
 
The Newtown Board of Education’s Monthly Financial Report provides summary financial 
information in the following areas: 
 
 Object Code – a service or commodity obtained as the result of a specific expenditure 

defined by eight categories:  Salaries, Employee Benefits, Professional Services, 
Purchased Property Services, Other Purchased Services, Supplies, Property, and 
Miscellaneous. 

 
 Expense Category – further defines the type of expense by Object Code 

 
 Expended 2016-17 – unaudited expenditures from the prior fiscal year (for comparison 

purposes) 
 
 Approved Budget – indicates a town approved financial plan used by the school district 

to achieve its goals and objectives. 
 

 YTD Transfers – identified specific cross object codes requiring adjustments to provide 
adequate funding for the fiscal period.  This includes all transfers made to date. (None at 
this time) 
 

 Current Transfers – identifies the recommended cross object codes for current month 
action. (None proposed at this time) 

 
 Current Budget – adjusts the Approved Budget calculating adjustments (+ or -) to the 

identified object codes. 
 
 Year-To-Date Expended – indicates the actual amount of cumulative expenditures 

processed by the school district through the month-end date indicated on the monthly 
budget summary report. 

 
 Encumbered – indicates approved financial obligations of the school district as a result of 

employee salary contracts, purchasing agreements, purchase orders, or other identified 
obligations not processed for payment by the date indicated on the monthly budget 
summary report. 

 
 Balance – calculates object code account balances subtracting expenditures and 

encumbrances from the current budget amount indicating accounts with unobligated 
balances or shortages. 
 

 Anticipated Obligation - is a column which provides a method to forecast expense 
category fund balances that have not been approved via an encumbrance, but are 
anticipated to be expended or remain with an account balance to maintain the overall 
budget funding level.  Receivable revenue (i.e., grants) are included in this column which 
has the effect of netting the expected expenditure. 
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 Projected Balance - calculates the object code balances subtracting the Anticipated 
Obligations.  These balances will move up and down as information is known and or 
decisions are anticipated or made about current and projected needs of the district.   
 

 
The monthly budget summary report also provides financial information on the State of 
Connecticut grant reimbursement programs (Excess Cost and Agency Placement Grants and 
Magnet Grant Transportation).  These reimbursement grants/programs are used to supplement 
local school district budget programs as follows: 
 
Excess Cost Grant – (Current Formula) this State of Connecticut reimbursement grant is used to 
support local school districts for education costs of identified special education students whose 
annual education costs exceed local prior year per pupil expenditure by 4 ½.  Students placed by 
the Department of Child and Family Services (DCF) are reimbursed after the school district has 
met the prior year’s per pupil expenditure.  School districts report these costs annually in 
December and March of each fiscal year.  State of Connecticut grant calculations are determined 
by reimbursing eligible costs (60%-100%) based on the SDE grant allocation and all other town 
submittals.   
 
Magnet Transportation Grant – provides reimbursement of $1,300 for local students attending 
approved Magnet school programs.  The budgeted grant is $62,400 for this year.  However, with 
reduced enrollment and ridership the grant will end up being $44,200. 
 
The last portion of the monthly budget summary reports school generated revenue that are 
anticipated revenue to the Town of Newtown.  Fees and charges include: 
 
 Local Tuition – amounts the board receives from non-residents who pay tuition to attend 

Newtown schools.  Primarily from staff members. 
 
 High school fees for three identified programs  1) high school sports participation fees,  

2) parking permit fees and 3) child development fees. 
 

 The final revenue is miscellaneous fees, which constitute refunds, rebates, prior year 
claims, etc. 
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OBJECT 

CODE EXPENSE CATEGORY

EXPENDED 

2016 - 2017

APPROVED 

BUDGET    

YTD 

TRANSFERS    

2017 - 2018

CURRENT 

TRANSFERS    

CURRENT 

BUDGET         

YTD 

EXPENDITURE    ENCUMBER    BALANCE    

ANTICIPATED 

OBLIGATIONS    

PROJECTED 

BALANCE    

GENERAL FUND BUDGET

100 SALARIES 45,552,910$      46,819,455$   (10,000)$         -$                   47,100,431$   25,050,806$         21,069,715$    979,910$        731,529$           248,382$        

200 EMPLOYEE BENEFITS 11,471,657$      11,630,322$   (13,000)$         -$                   11,639,582$   8,579,119$           2,292,053$      768,410$        751,564$           16,846$          

300 PROFESSIONAL SERVICES 768,820$           863,121$        -$                    -$                   863,121$        459,875$              216,533$         186,713$        195,899$           (9,186)$           

400 PURCHASED PROPERTY SERV. 2,349,864$        1,877,822$     -$                    -$                   1,877,822$     1,407,853$           232,769$         237,200$        237,242$           (42)$                

500 OTHER PURCHASED SERVICES 8,656,242$        7,606,000$     23,000$          -$                   8,660,481$     5,829,369$           2,731,817$      99,295$          404,433$           (305,138)$       

600 SUPPLIES 3,832,662$        3,573,732$     -$                    -$                   3,573,732$     2,085,441$           234,749$         1,253,542$     1,195,808$       57,734$          

700 PROPERTY 874,846$           556,850$        -$                    -$                   556,850$        381,468$              83,782$           91,600$          91,421$             179$               

800 MISCELLANEOUS 60,122$             68,655$          -$                    -$                   68,655$          57,146$                965$                10,544$          8,900$               1,644$            

TOTAL GENERAL FUND BUDGET 73,567,123$      72,995,957$   -$                    -$                   74,340,674$   43,851,077$         26,862,382$    3,627,214$     3,616,795$       10,420$          

TRANSFER NON-LAPSING  $             97,942 

GRAND TOTAL 73,665,065$      72,995,957$   -$                    -$                   74,340,674$   43,851,077$         26,862,382$    3,627,214$     3,616,795$       10,420$          

(Audited) (4,161,661)$         Jan

Additional Appropriation to Operating Budget - Special Education 11/15/17 1,031,481$     

Additional Transfer to Operating Budget -  ASSO Program 1/3/18 313,236$        

-                    

NEWTOWN BOARD OF EDUCATION

2017-18  BUDGET SUMMARY REPORT
FOR THE MONTH ENDING   -   FEBRUARY 28, 2018

1 3/14/2018
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APPROVED 

BUDGET    
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2017 - 2018
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TRANSFERS    
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BUDGET         
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EXPENDITURE    ENCUMBER    BALANCE    
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NEWTOWN BOARD OF EDUCATION

2017-18  BUDGET SUMMARY REPORT
FOR THE MONTH ENDING   -   FEBRUARY 28, 2018

100 SALARIES

030 Administrative Salaries 3,433,535$        3,506,802$     56,863$          3,563,665$     2,247,343$           1,313,020$      3,301$            19,618$             (16,317)$         

040 Teachers & Specialists Salaries   29,759,570$      30,400,715$   (75,566)$         30,325,149$   15,244,018$         15,008,720$    72,411$          19,000$             53,411$          

060 Early Retirement 84,500$             32,000$          -$                    32,000$          32,000$                -$                     -$                    -$                       -$                    

070 Continuing Ed./Summer School 81,761$             94,578$          (4,746)$           89,832$          69,990$                16,342$           3,501$            3,500$               1$                   

082 Homebound & Tutors Salaries 192,562$           256,604$        -$                    256,604$        62,694$                54,946$           138,964$        41,932$             97,032$          

084 Certified Substitutes 625,894$           669,520$        (20,000)$         649,520$        330,744$              136,710$         182,066$        174,766$           7,300$            

086 Coaching/Activities 552,865$           579,338$        -$                    579,338$        298,440$              7,266$             273,633$        273,633$           -$                    

088 Staff & Program Development 125,840$           178,469$        -$                    178,469$        112,390$              44,013$           22,066$          21,566$             500$               

CERTIFIED SALARIES 34,856,526$      35,718,026$   (43,449)$         -$                   35,674,577$   18,397,618$         16,581,017$    695,942$        554,015$           141,927$        

090 Supervisors/Technology Salaries 777,355$           791,595$        (13,329)$         778,266$        470,717$              266,036$         41,513$          18,500$             23,013$          

100 Clerical & Secretarial salaries 2,127,342$        2,193,704$     (14,618)$         2,179,086$     1,310,189$           867,025$         1,872$            3,460$               (1,588)$           

110 Educational Assistants 2,223,841$        2,327,687$     117,990$        2,445,677$     1,367,525$           1,062,736$      15,416$          14,801$             615$               

120 Nurses & Medical advisors 725,625$           737,830$        2,767$            740,597$        375,801$              335,523$         29,273$          29,273$             (0)$                  

130 Custodial & Maint Salaries 2,914,019$        3,029,989$     964$               3,030,953$     1,872,337$           1,148,218$      10,397$          7,600$               2,797$            

140 Non Certified Adj & Bus Drivers salaries -$                       71,792$          (45,092)$         26,700$          14,248$                12,328$           125$               -$                       125$               

150 Career/Job salaries 159,845$           204,168$        (5,394)$           198,774$        73,208$                114,027$         11,539$          (28,750)$           40,289$          

155 Special Education Svcs Salaries 1,073,371$        1,119,853$     (6,104)$           1,113,749$     611,921$              456,523$         45,305$          27,784$             17,521$          

170 Attendance & Security Salaries 320,558$           317,169$        (14,672)$         583,473$        329,270$              225,088$         29,115$          9,929$               19,186$          

260 Extra Work - Non-Cert 122,759$           80,352$          14,937$          105,289$        60,198$                1,194$             43,897$          39,400$             4,497$            

280 Custodial & Maint. Overtime 225,822$           191,290$        -$                    191,290$        140,746$              -$                     50,544$          50,544$             -$                    

290 Civic activities/Park & Rec 25,847$             36,000$          (4,000)$           32,000$          27,028$                -$                     4,972$            4,973$               (0)$                  

NON-CERTIFIED SALARIES 10,696,384$      11,101,429$   33,449$          -$                   11,425,854$   6,653,188$           4,488,698$      283,968$        177,514$           106,454$        

SUBTOTAL SALARIES 45,552,910$      46,819,455$   (10,000)$         -$                   47,100,431$   25,050,806$         21,069,715$    979,910$        731,529$           248,382$        

2 3/14/2018
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NEWTOWN BOARD OF EDUCATION

2017-18  BUDGET SUMMARY REPORT
FOR THE MONTH ENDING   -   FEBRUARY 28, 2018

200 EMPLOYEE BENEFITS

300 Medical & Dental Expenses          8,829,669$        8,835,482$     -$                    8,835,482$     6,646,750$           2,171,602$      17,130$          15,377$             1,753$            

310 Life Insurance 83,841$             86,329$          -$                    86,329$          63,591$                -$                     22,738$          21,791$             947$               

320 FICA & Medicare 1,391,811$        1,441,193$     -$                    1,463,453$     814,690$              -$                     648,763$        641,663$           7,100$            

330 Pensions 611,619$           662,888$        -$                    662,888$        644,405$              250$                18,233$          39,233$             (21,000)$         

340 Unemployment & Employee Assist. 51,832$             87,000$          -$                    87,000$          31,382$                -$                     55,618$          33,500$             22,118$          

350 Workers Compensation 502,885$           517,430$        (13,000)$         504,430$        378,301$              120,201$         5,928$            -$                       5,928$            

SUBTOTAL EMPLOYEE BENEFITS 11,471,657$      11,630,322$   (13,000)$         -$                   11,639,582$   8,579,119$           2,292,053$      768,410$        751,564$           16,846$          

300 PROFESSIONAL SERVICES

370 Professional Services 575,862$           614,472$        -$                    614,472$        338,594$              181,078$         94,800$          135,099$           (40,299)$         

380 Professional Educational Ser. 192,957$           248,649$        -$                    248,649$        121,281$              35,455$           91,913$          60,800$             31,113$          

SUBTOTAL PROFESSIONAL SVCS 768,820$           863,121$        -$                    -$                   863,121$        459,875$              216,533$         186,713$        195,899$           (9,186)$           

400 PURCHASED PROPERTY SVCS

400 Buildings & Grounds Services 706,299$           713,100$        -$                    713,100$        600,998$              78,682$           33,420$          31,100$             2,320$            

410 Utility Services - Water & Sewer 124,917$           127,464$        -$                    127,464$        94,774$                -$                     32,690$          39,490$             (6,800)$           

440 Building, Site & Emergency Repairs 517,986$           460,850$        -$                    460,850$        335,612$              53,786$           71,452$          72,652$             (1,200)$           

490 Equipment Repairs 297,102$           279,712$        -$                    279,712$        167,183$              16,417$           96,112$          93,000$             3,112$            

500 Rentals - Building & Equipment 263,619$           272,923$        -$                    272,923$        185,513$              83,884$           3,526$            1,000$               2,526$            

510 Building & Site Improvements 439,942$           23,773$          -$                    23,773$          23,773$                -$                     -$                    -$                       -$                    

SUBTOTAL PUR. PROPERTY SER. 2,349,864$        1,877,822$     -$                    -$                   1,877,822$     1,407,853$           232,769$         237,200$        237,242$           (42)$                

3 3/14/2018
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NEWTOWN BOARD OF EDUCATION

2017-18  BUDGET SUMMARY REPORT
FOR THE MONTH ENDING   -   FEBRUARY 28, 2018

500 OTHER PURCHASED SERVICES

520 Contracted Services 468,842$           575,152$        10,000$          585,152$        411,897$              80,500$           92,756$          88,000$             4,756$            

540 Transportation Services 4,196,264$        4,212,681$     -$                    4,212,681$     2,403,599$           1,284,477$      524,605$        498,728$           25,877$          

570 Insurance - Property & Liability 381,160$           399,012$        13,000$          412,012$        322,926$              87,578$           1,508$            -$                       1,508$            

610 Communications 143,318$           155,694$        -$                    155,694$        100,841$              46,126$           8,727$            6,000$               2,727$            

625 Printing Services 32,951$             35,293$          -$                    35,293$          8,045$                  7,475$             19,773$          18,700$             1,073$            

630 Tuition - Out of District 3,202,382$        2,014,771$     -$                    3,046,252$     2,441,765$           1,184,758$      (580,271)$       (238,975)$         (341,296)$       

640 Student Travel & Staff Mileage 231,325$           213,397$        -$                    213,397$        140,297$              40,903$           32,197$          31,980$             217$               

SUBTOTAL OTHER PURCHASED SER. 8,656,242$        7,606,000$     23,000$          -$                   8,660,481$     5,829,369$           2,731,817$      99,295$          404,433$           (305,138)$       

600 SUPPLIES

660 Instructional & Library Supplies 834,174$           777,524$        -$                    777,524$        517,922$              38,711$           220,891$        216,600$           4,291$            

684 Software, Medical & Office Sup. 222,049$           156,753$        -$                    156,753$        55,654$                22,070$           79,030$          77,000$             2,030$            

690 Plant Supplies 393,852$           411,000$        -$                    411,000$        199,987$              36,794$           174,219$        170,863$           3,356$            

710 Electric 1,282,498$        1,318,911$     -$                    1,318,911$     765,194$              -$                     553,717$        560,143$           (6,426)$           

720 Propane & Natural Gas 357,111$           390,800$        -$                    390,800$        142,729$              5,600$             242,471$        161,435$           81,036$          

730 Fuel Oil 202,843$           278,980$        -$                    278,980$        279,070$              -$                     (90)$                (90)$                  (0)$                  

750 Fuel For Vehicles & Equip. 198,134$           213,742$        -$                    213,742$        109,853$              130,442$         (26,553)$         -$                       (26,553)$         

790 Textbooks 342,002$           26,022$          -$                    26,022$          15,033$                1,132$             9,857$            9,857$               -$                    

SUBTOTAL SUPPLIES 3,832,662$        3,573,732$     -$                    -$                   3,573,732$     2,085,441$           234,749$         1,253,542$     1,195,808$       57,734$          

4 3/14/2018



Financial 8 February 2017-18.xlsm

 

OBJECT 

CODE EXPENSE CATEGORY

EXPENDED 

2016 - 2017

APPROVED 

BUDGET    

YTD 

TRANSFERS    

2017 - 2018

CURRENT 

TRANSFERS    

CURRENT 

BUDGET         

YTD 

EXPENDITURE    ENCUMBER    BALANCE    

ANTICIPATED 

OBLIGATIONS    

PROJECTED 

BALANCE    

NEWTOWN BOARD OF EDUCATION

2017-18  BUDGET SUMMARY REPORT
FOR THE MONTH ENDING   -   FEBRUARY 28, 2018

700 PROPERTY

830 Capital Improvements (Sewers) 218,541$           -$                    -$                    -$                    -$                          -$                     -$                    -$                       -$                    

870 Technology Equipment 528,360$           547,650$        -$                    547,650$        376,948$              83,782$           86,920$          86,920$             -$                    

880 Other Equipment 127,945$           9,200$            -$                    9,200$            4,521$                  -$                     4,679$            4,500$               179$               

SUBTOTAL PROPERTY 874,846$           556,850$        -$                    -$                   556,850$        381,468$              83,782$           91,600$          91,421$             179$               

800 MISCELLANEOUS

910 Memberships 60,122$             68,655$          -$                    68,655$          57,146$                965$                10,544$          8,900$               1,644$            

SUBTOTAL MISCELLANEOUS 60,122$             68,655$          -$                    -$                   68,655$          57,146$                965$                10,544$          8,900$               1,644$            

TOTAL LOCAL BUDGET 73,567,123$      72,995,957$   -$                    -$                   74,340,674$   43,851,077$         26,862,382$    3,627,214$     3,616,795$       10,420$          

(Audited)
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OBJECT 

CODE EXPENSE CATEGORY

EXPENDED 

2016 - 2017

APPROVED 

BUDGET    

YTD 

TRANSFERS    

2017 - 2018

CURRENT 

TRANSFERS    

CURRENT 

BUDGET         

YTD 

EXPENDITURE    ENCUMBER    BALANCE    

ANTICIPATED 

OBLIGATIONS    

PROJECTED 

BALANCE    

NEWTOWN BOARD OF EDUCATION

2017-18  BUDGET SUMMARY REPORT
FOR THE MONTH ENDING   -   FEBRUARY 28, 2018

2017-18

APPROVED %

BOARD OF EDUCATION FEES & CHARGES - SERVICES BUDGET RECEIVED BALANCE RECEIVED

LOCAL TUITION $30,800 $27,997 $2,803 90.90%

HIGH SCHOOL FEES

PAY FOR PARTICIPATION IN SPORTS $7,370 $7,370 $0 100.00%

PARKING PERMITS $20,000 $20,000 $0 100.00%

CHILD DEVELOPMENT $8,000 $8,000 $0 100.00%

$35,370 $35,370 $0 100.00%

MISCELLANEOUS FEES $4,000 $10,709 ($6,709) 267.73%

TOTAL SCHOOL GENERATED FEES $70,170 $74,076 ($3,906) 105.57%
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Grant

 

                      OFFSETTING REVENUE INCLUDED IN ANTICIPATED OBLIGATIONS

OBJECT EXPENSE CATEGORY BUDGETED REVISION REVISED BUDGET 1ST ESTIMATED 2ND ESTIMATED 3rd ESTIMATED FEB RECEIVED MAY EXPECTED

100 SALARIES (29,301)$            -$                        (29,301)$                   (48,814)$                 (47,508)$                 (44,767)$                 (35,235)$                   (9,532)$                      

200 EMPLOYEE BENEFITS -$                       -$                        -$                              -$                            -$                            -$                            -$                              -$                               

300 PROFESSIONAL SERVICES (10,490)$            -$                        (10,490)$                   (56,686)$                 (55,171)$                 (25,411)$                 (20,000)$                   (5,411)$                      

400 PURCHASED PROPERTY SERV. -$                       -$                        -$                              -$                            -$                            -$                            -$                              -$                               

500 OTHER PURCHASED SERVICES (2,365,717)$       1,031,481$         (1,334,236)$              (1,469,486)$            (1,422,798)$            (1,421,958)$            (1,119,185)$              (302,773)$                  

600 SUPPLIES -$                       -$                        -$                              -$                            -$                            -$                            -$                              -$                               

700 PROPERTY -$                       -$                        -$                              -$                            -$                            -$                            -$                              -$                               

800 MISCELLANEOUS -$                       -$                        -$                              -$                            -$                            -$                            -$                              -$                               

TOTAL GENERAL FUND BUDGET (2,405,508)$       1,031,481$         (1,374,027)$              (1,574,986)$            (1,525,477)$            (1,492,136)$            (1,174,420)$              (317,716)$                  

100 SALARIES

030 Administrative Salaries -$                       -$                              -$                            -$                            

040 Teachers & Specialists Salaries   -$                       -$                              -$                            -$                            

060 Early Retirement -$                       -$                              -$                            -$                            

070 Continuing Ed./Summer School -$                       -$                              -$                            -$                            

082 Homebound & Tutors Salaries -$                       -$                              -$                            -$                            

084 Certified Substitutes -$                       -$                              -$                            -$                            

086 Coaching/Activities -$                       -$                              -$                            -$                            

088 Staff & Program Development -$                       -$                              -$                            -$                            

CERTIFIED SALARIES -$                       -$                        -$                              -$                            -$                            -$                            -$                              -$                               

090 Supervisors/Technology Salaries -$                       -$                              -$                            -$                            

100 Clerical & Secretarial salaries -$                       -$                              -$                            -$                            

110 Educational Assistants (12,715)$            (12,715)$                   (4,732)$                   (4,605)$                   (3,980)$                   (3,133)$                     (847)$                         

120 Nurses & Medical advisors -$                       -$                              -$                            -$                            

130 Custodial & Maint Salaries -$                       -$                              -$                            -$                            

140 Non Certified Salary Adjustment -$                       -$                              -$                            -$                            

150 Career/Job salaries -$                       -$                              -$                            -$                            

155 Special Education Svcs Salaries (16,586)$            (16,586)$                   (44,082)$                 (42,903)$                 (40,787)$                 (32,102)$                   (8,685)$                      

170 Attendance & Security Salaries -$                       -$                              -$                            -$                            

260 Extra Work - Non-Cert -$                       -$                              -$                            -$                            

280 Custodial & Maint. Overtime -$                       -$                              -$                            -$                            

290 Civic activities/Park & Rec -$                       -$                              -$                            -$                            

NON-CERTIFIED SALARIES (29,301)$            -$                        (29,301)$                   (48,814)$                 (47,508)$                 (44,767)$                 (35,235)$                   (9,532)$                      

SUBTOTAL SALARIES (29,301)$            -$                        (29,301)$                   (48,814)$                 (47,508)$                 (44,767)$                 (35,235)$                   (9,532)$                      

200 EMPLOYEE BENEFITS

SUBTOTAL EMPLOYEE BENEFITS -$                       -$                        -$                              -$                            -$                            -$                            -$                              -$                               

FOR THE MONTH ENDING  -  FEBRUARY 28, 2018

BUDGET SUMMARY REPORT

NEWTOWN BOARD OF EDUCATION
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Grant

 

                      OFFSETTING REVENUE INCLUDED IN ANTICIPATED OBLIGATIONS

OBJECT EXPENSE CATEGORY BUDGETED REVISION REVISED BUDGET 1ST ESTIMATED 2ND ESTIMATED 3rd ESTIMATED FEB RECEIVED MAY EXPECTED

300 PROFESSIONAL SERVICES

370 Professional Services (10,490)$            (10,490)$                   (56,686)$                 (55,171)$                 (25,411)$                 (20,000)$                   (5,411)$                      

380 Professional Educational Ser. -$                       -$                              -$                            -$                            

SUBTOTAL PROFESSIONAL SVCS (10,490)$            -$                        (10,490)$                   (56,686)$                 (55,171)$                 (25,411)$                 (20,000)$                   (5,411)$                      

400 PURCHASED PROPERTY SVCS400 Buildings & Grounds Services -$                            

SUBTOTAL PUR. PROPERTY SER. -$                       -$                        -$                              -$                            -$                            -$                              -$                               

500 OTHER PURCHASED SERVICES

520 Contracted Services -$                       -$                              -$                            -$                            

540 Transportation Services (311,657)$          (311,657)$                 (334,335)$               (320,555)$               (316,857)$               (249,390)$                 (67,467)$                    

570 Insurance - Property & Liability -$                       -$                              -$                            -$                            

610 Communications -$                       -$                              -$                            -$                            

625 Printing Services -$                       -$                              -$                            -$                            

630 Tuition - Out of District (2,054,060)$       1,031,481$         (1,022,579)$              (1,135,151)$            (1,102,243)$            (1,105,101)$            (869,795)$                 (235,306)$                  

640 Student Travel & Staff Mileage -$                       -$                              -$                            -$                            

SUBTOTAL OTHER PURCHASED SER. (2,365,717)$       1,031,481$         (1,334,236)$              (1,469,486)$            (1,422,798)$            (1,421,958)$            (1,119,185)$              (302,773)$                  

600 SUPPLIES660 Instructional & Library Supplies -$                            -$                            

SUBTOTAL SUPPLIES -$                       -$                        -$                              -$                            -$                            -$                            -$                              -$                               

700 PROPERTY830 Capital Improvements (Sewers) -$                            -$                            

SUBTOTAL PROPERTY -$                       -$                        -$                              -$                            -$                            -$                            -$                              -$                               

800 MISCELLANEOUS

910 Memberships

SUBTOTAL MISCELLANEOUS -$                       -$                        -$                              -$                            -$                            -$                            -$                              -$                               

TOTAL LOCAL BUDGET (2,405,508)$       1,031,481$         (1,374,027)$              (1,574,986)$            (1,525,477)$            (1,492,136)$            (1,174,420)$              (317,716)$                  

Difference LC Reappropriation 11/15/17 (1,031,481)$              

Difference, Reappropriation to First Estimate (200,959)$            

Difference, Reappropriation to Second Estimate (151,450)$             

Difference, Reappropriation to Third Estimate (118,109)$             

Excess Cost and Agency placement Grants are budgeted at 75%.  

The 3rd Anticipated is at 74.51% on eligible expenditures for this year.  State advising districts to plan on 73%. 

The Final Received is at XX% which equals ($0)  less in anticipated grant revenue than was previously estimated.

FOR THE MONTH ENDING  -  FEBRUARY 28, 2018
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